OAKLEY PARISH COUNCIL 05.09.17.                          




         
             1.  

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 5th September 2017 at the Village Hall 

PRESENT:
P Phillips (Chairman), J Abbott, M. Frampton, P Jones, P Olney, G Sansom, J. Walker, the Clerk, Mrs. Paice & 0 members of the public
	1.
	Public Open Session:  

	
	Chair and Council thanked Clerk for continuing to work during her recent illness and wished her a speedy recovery.

	
	

	2.
	Apologies:  S Fardon (personal), S Nicholas (personal), R Saunders (personal) P White (business)

	
	 

	3.
	Declarations of Interest:  none

	
	
	

	4.
	Minutes of Council Meeting held on 4th July 2017:
	Action

	
	Resolved: to adopt the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5.
	Clerk’s Report:
	

	
	Highways –  Clerk had chased removal of bushes obscuring motorists’ view at the twin bridges and reported brambles overhanging Pavenham Road to Bedford BC. Clerk to chase both again.  HGVs were still trying to access Pavenham Road despite the road closure.  Clerk had discussed with Bedford BC and diversion signs on the A6 had been amended, which had improved the situation.  Bedford BC had advised that cameras had been sited in Station Road to help enforce the keep clear markings at the schools.  Photographs of inconsiderate parking in Farsands and Station Road had been forwarded to police.
	Clerk



	
	Pavenham Road closure – closure had been extended to 13.10.17.  Residents had suggested monitoring air pollution whilst the road was closed but Bedford BC had advised that pollution had to be monitored in accordance with Defra regulations and there would need to be in excess of 2,500 HGV movements a day to warrant monitoring.  
	

	
	Speed Camera data – there were 50 notices of intended prosecution issued in May, 223 in June and 13 in July
	

	
	Station Road brambles – Clerk had asked contractor to trim as part of the hedge cutting contract and to ask him to carry out the work as soon as possible as students walking to school frequently used the path 
	Clerk

	
	HGV parking in Station Road – Clerk had discussed with the operator and the vehicle had been moved
	

	
	Litter picker/bus shelter cleaner – post had been filled on a trial basis for three months.  Cllr. Walker suggested that the litter trolley be stored at the Old School and Cllr. Olney to confirm with the Trustees.  There was litter in the alleyways around Ruffs Furze and Clerk to ask the litter picker to remove.  Council to discuss a village litter pick in Spring 2018 at January 2018 meeting.  Clerk to ask Bedford BC for permission to replace the dog bin in Pavenham Road with a dual-purpose litter/dog bin.
	PO

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	
	Allotment taps – taps to be repaired/replaced w/c 04.09.17.
	

	
	Bus shelters – all shelters had now been pressure washed
	

	
	Highfield Road entrance sign - pump drawing had come away from the base board due to earwig infestation.  Contractor had repaired.
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Matters Arising from the Minutes of 4th July 2017: none
	Action

	
	
	

	7.
	Reports:
	

	
	Network Meeting 19.07.17.
	

	
	Cllr. Walker reported that proposed new settlements were discussed but there was no new information.
	

	
	
	

	8.
	Police Report:
	Action

	
	Police & Crime Commissioner’s Conference 20.09.17.
	

	
	Chair to attend.


	

	
	There were no reported crimes in July and 3 in August, 1 domestic, 1 burglary from a dwelling in Church Lane and 1 criminal damage to vehicles in Reynes Drive.
The burglar who had broken into a house in The Drive in June had been caught and convicted.
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	9.
	Play Equipment Repairs:
	

	
	a) repair to spiral climber on the Green
	

	
	Kompan had attempted to replace the spiral on the multiplay but the unit had been further damaged and they were unable to do so.  They had suggested an urban barrier instead at a cost of £924.00 + VAT including installation.  Playground contractor could make a barrier and insurance company would be content to cover provided the inspector was content.  Inspector recommended an assessment of the design and finished barrier.
Given the difficulty of assessing an alternative design, proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Frampton that the barrier proposed by Kompan be purchased at a cost of £924.00 + VAT
Resolved
Roundabout seat had also been destroyed and had been replaced by contractor on safety grounds at a cost of £395 + VAT.
	Clerk


	
	b) annual inspection of play areas
	

	
	Inspection of the Green had shown that weeds needed removing from the dog grid; gates needed adjusting and should be painted a different colour; post cap on the sign needed replacing; corrosion on seats needed repair & seats repainting; rough edges on log balance and beam balances needed smoothing; seesaw spring was rusting and needed treating & there were finger entrapments in the backrest & footrest; sound proofing was missing from the slide & there was a finger entrapment in the platform; roundabout corrosion needed treating; the swing clearance was too small; a finger trap on the multiplay climbing wall needed adjusting; the head entrapment on the MUGA had been previously discussed; various bolt caps were missing & loose fixings needed securing; graffiti needed removing from the slide, multiplay, supernova & climber; the surfacing was wearing around the roundabout, swings & table tennis table, grass mats needed relaying under the supernova & climber and trip hazards by the dog grid and seats needed removing.
The Furlong inspection had shown that weeds & a trip hazard needed removing from the dog grid; the seat needed repainting; loose fixings needed securing; grass mats needed relaying; an information sign was needed and graffiti on the fence needed removing.  A weld had also failed on the climbing unit but Hags had offered to repair when they install the new equipment.
Clerk had forwarded the report to the contractor for a quotation to repair.

Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Abbott that Clerk be authorised to spend £500 on repairs on Health & Safety grounds
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) installation of new equipment
	

	
	Clerk had had a pre-installation meeting with contractor 09.08.17. and installation of new equipment on the Green and at The Furlong was due to begin shortly. Work had been delayed as some of the equipment had yet to be delivered.  Clerk had forwarded utility plans of the sites to the contractor.  Anglian Water charged £30.00 + VAT for maps and Clerk had purchased. 
The contact number on signs on the Green needed changing and Clerk to obtain three signs the same as existing, two for the Green and one for The Furlong.  Tree works would be completed before the playground contractors began.

Chair had asked in the Newsletter for volunteers to tidy The Furlong play area once the new equipment was installed.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	Grass Cutting Contract:
	Action

	
	Council and residents were concerned about the standard of grass cutting.  Grave stones had been damaged, areas missed and verges cut very unevenly.  Clerk had discussed with the contractor who had repaired damaged stones but cutting was still very variable.  Chair had discussed with the contractor whilst Clerk was away and was disappointed with the response.
Council agreed that more frequent cuts would help and therefore that the number should be increased from 11 to 16 for 2018.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	11.
	Tree Works on Grange Green:
	

	
	Resident had requested plum trees overhanging his drive be cut back.  Clerk had requested quotations to trim back the plums, remove a dead cherry and grind the stump and had received one for £150 + VAT and one for £175 + VAT
Proposed by Cllr. Frampton, seconded by Cllr. Sansom that quotation for £150 + VAT be accepted

Resolved
	Clerk
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	12.
	2017 Christmas Lights:
	Action

	
	Clerk had met the contractor 22.06.17. and he had suggested changing the lighting scheme this year.  Some repairs were needed and with the remaining budget he had suggested animated stars instead of the icicles at the crossroads.  
Proposed by Cllr. Olney, seconded by Cllr. Jones that the contractor should purchase animated stars provided the total cost of installing/derigging the lights remained in budget
Resolved
Christmas lights to be switched on Saturday 02.12.17. 
	Clerk


	
	
	

	13.
	Highways:
	Action

	
	Walk round village with Bedford BC 26.07.17.
	

	
	Cllrs. Olney & White had met with Highways 26.07.17. and defects were identified in Station Road, Lincroft, Grenidge Way, Church Lane, Lovell Road, Copthorne Close & High Street.  Cllr. Olney advised that work had now been completed.  Bedford BC confirmed that footways in Lincroft & the High Street and the remaining carriageway area of the High Street would be put forward for capital schemes and were currently costing works to the High Street footway.  A wall was leaning in Dewlands & Clerk to write to resident.  Bedford BC would investigate ownership of land at Church Lane/High Street and write to the owner regarding overgrowing vegetation. 
	Clerk


	
	
	

	
	Councillors reported that trees were overhanging the footway at 1 Pavenham Road and in the High Street and Clerk to ask residents to trim back.  Cllr. Olney to provide details for the High Street.
	Clerk
PO

	
	
	

	
	Councillors reported that several large HGVs had been seen crossing the twin bridges during the Pavenham Road closure and Clerk to ask Bedford BC to check the bridges once the road re-opened.  Cllr. Olney would include in the next Newsletter and Chair would ask Speed Watch volunteers to record HGVs disregarding width & weight restrictions.  An HGV had also driven over a garden in the High Street and damaged plants.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The fastener on the Highfield Road bridleway gate was jamming and Chair had discussed with the contractor who fitted the gate.  The contactor had advised that the post fitted by UK Power Networks had moved but he would rectify the problem. 
	


	14.
	Borough Councillor’s Report:
	Action

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the latest Housing White Paper was proposing a new formula for calculating housing needs which would apply to all Local Authorities and might allow more housing in rural areas.  Currently Local Authorities used their own calculations but there was an argument that rural shires should provide more housing.  The government had also been discussing the removal of the requirement for a referendum if a Local Authority wanted to increase Council Tax by 2% or more.  The Borough Library Plus scheme was now operational and the mobile library service had been improved.  The new Riverside development had been formally opened on 01.09.17.
	

	
	
	

	15.
	Planning Applications and Decisions and other planning matters: 

Decisions notified since last Council meeting – 4th July 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a) 17/01576/TPO – remove copper beech at Oakley House, The Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 14.07.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 17/01301/FUL – new vehicular access & vehicle crossover at 114 Station Road

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 19.07.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 17/01546/FUL – first floor extension to side, replacement of flat roofs with pitched, new porch & internal alterations at 23A High Street

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided the Conservation Officer is content as the building would seem to be in the curtilage of the listed Middle Farm

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 19.07.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 17/01617/FUL garage conversion with pitched roof over at 
10 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection but parking for 2 cars should be retained on the drive as this road is already restricted to one carriageway by parked vehicles

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 25.07.17.
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	Application No.
	e) 17/01022/FUL – construction of swale & on-site water disposal system at Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 27.07.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 17/01654/FUL – demolition of rear conservatory & erection of single storey rear extension at 10 Brockwell

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 27.07.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	g) 17/01716/FUL – new pitched roofs over front bay windows & replacement roof coverings at The White Bungalow, Church Lane

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 02.08.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	h) 17/01704/FUL – single storey rear extension & 2 storey side extension at 76 Grenidge Way

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 02.08.17.

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	i)17/01808/FUL – single storey rear & first floor front extensions at 72 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	Decision/Date:
	Permission 08.08.17.


	
	Clerk noted that a Legal Development Certificate had been granted to Chestnuts, Westfield Road for a single storey side/rear extension and prior notifications had been granted for single storey rear extensions for 22 High Street & 23 Bevery Close.  Work to trees at the Bedford Arms had been permitted under Tree Conservation Area regulations but new TPOs had not been imposed. 


	
	Applications received since last Council meeting – 4th July 2017
	

	
	Application No.
	a)17/01808/FUL – single storey rear & first floor front extensions at 72 Lincroft

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	b) 17/02102/FUL – single storey front extension and pitched roof over garage & entrance at 3 Ruffs Furze

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	c) 17/02200/FUL – 2 storey rear & single storey side 
extension, repositioned wall & enlarged driveway at 3 Reynes Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	d) 17/02120/TPO – prune ash & sycamores to clear garage & improve light at 2 The Spinney

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection


	
	Application No.
	e) 17/02266/FUL – 1 & 2 storey front, side & rear extensions at 22 Reynes Drive

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection provided the proposed extensions did not impact adversely on neighbours in Copthorne Close

	
	
	

	
	Application No.
	f) 17/02094/MAR – reserved matters for appearance, landscaping, layout & scale pursuant to outline permission 14/01288/MAO at 24 Lovell Road (Parrotts Yard)

	
	Parish Comments:
	No objection in principle but Council had requested more information about affordable housing (whether housing association or resident owned and whether priority given to village families), parking, CIL payment, highway improvements including a crossing & dual use cycle/footway and play facilities.
Clerk to forward a holding response and request an extension to allow further discussion at the October meeting.
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	16.
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:
	Action

	
	a) meeting to discuss proposed new settlements along A6 29.08.17.
	

	
	Cllr. Jones reported that parishes were questioning the need for so many new houses in the area and were very concerned about the consequences of new settlements on the local infrastructure and environment.  CPRE data indicated that significantly more dwellings were being proposed than were needed and there had been no debate on or scrutiny of the proposals.
The meeting suggested that councils should ask the Mayor for a meeting and Council agreed to sign a joint letter.  Council agreed that the meeting should not be open to residents as it would be too large and Clerk to advise Cllr. Foster.  Council was content to deliver flyers to residents about a separate public meeting once a date and venue had been agreed.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	b) update on draft Plan
	

	
	Cllr. Olney reported that the next meeting was 07.09.17. when the consultant’s review of the NDP policies would be considered.  The consultant had also suggested means of protecting important buildings that were not listed.  The technical assessment of all the sites would then be carried out and once completed sites for development could be considered.  It was hoped the final draft would be issued for consultation in early 2018.  Chair thanked the NDP Group for their continuing work on the draft Plan.
	


	17.
	Correspondence: 
	Action

	
	Government consultation on East Midlands rail franchise
	

	
	Government was consulting on proposals that there should be more commuter trains but no fast trains stopping at Bedford in peak periods and direct no trains further north than Kettering.  Council was concerned about the impact on those travelling north and the downgrading of Bedford and Clerk to write objecting to the proposals.  Cllr Walker noted that a meeting had been arranged in Bedford on 20.09.17. and Mr. Burt MP would be attending.  A petition was available online at https://www.change.org/p/transport-secretary-saveourtrains-and-electrifyourtrains-keep-intercity-trains-for-luton-bedford-wellingborough-melton-mowbray-oakham-electrify-the-midland-mainline-and-make-no-service-cuts-for-any-of-beeston-loughborough-or-market-harborough  Cllr. Olney had also included an article in the Newsletter.
	Clerk


	19.
	Finance Matters:
	

	
	a) Accounts for period up to 31st August 2017
	

	Income and balances:
	

	NatWest Bank - Current account balance at 31.08.17.
	£28,137.03

	NatWest Bank – Business Reserve account balance at 31.08.17.
	£47,162.36

	Nationwide - Savings Bond
	£141,973.46

	
	

	Received since last meeting:
	
	

	Gardening Club
	Directory
	£12.50

	Frogs Chorus
	Directory
	£12.50

	Oakley Day Centre
	Directory
	£25.00

	Ashley Builders
	Directory
	£25.00

	Tovey Farriers
	Directory
	£25.00

	Thin
	Directory
	£25.00

	NLW
	Directory
	£25.00

	Humphriss & Burgess
	Directory
	£25.00

	Kitech
	Directory
	£50.00

	Blunham Angling
	Directory
	£12.50

	Carpet Bowls
	Directory
	£6.00

	NatWest 
	Interest
	£1.19

	
	Total
	£244.69
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	Payments Already Made:
	
	
	Chq. No.

	
	Old School
	Rent for upper rooms July & August 
	£307.66
	s/o

	
	Bedford BC
	Salaries/pensions July
	£2,440.82
	d/d

	
	Paice
	Expenses April - June 2017
	£66.44
	1364

	
	Oakley Youth Club
	S.137 donation
	£4,500.00
	1365

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting July
	£1,437.50
	1366

	
	Riches 
	Emptying bottle bank 26.06.17. & 25.07.17.
	£168.00
	1367

	
	Parrott
	Installing barrier on multiplay and making & fitting new roundabout seat
	£474.00
	1368

	
	Whites
	Installing new seat in Church Lane
	£144.00
	1369

	
	GJW Cleaning
	Cleaning bus shelter High Street/Reynes Drive
	£60.00
	1370

	
	Old School
	Hire of room 06.07.17.
	£12.00
	1371

	
	Clapham PC
	Part payment for Local Council Administration Guide
	£37.80
	1372


	
	Payments Made:
	
	
	

	
	Warners
	Grass cutting August
	687.50
	1373

	
	Riches Skips
	Emptying bottle bank 17.08.17.
	84.00
	1374

	
	Urban Vision Enterprise
	Consultation work for Oakley NDP
	4,800.00
	1375

	
	Play Inspection Company
	Annual inspection of play areas
	150.00
	1376

	
	Came & Co
	Insurance renewal
	1,521.75
	1377

	
	Village Hall
	Hire of room 05.09.17.  3hrs @ £6 p/h
	18.00
	1378

	
	
	Total
	£16,909.47
	

	
	Resolved: to approve the accounts for payment.
	
	
	


	
	b) Insurance renewal
	

	
	Council insurance was due for renewal on 01.10.17. at a cost of £1,521.75 under the long-term agreement.
Proposed by Cllr. Walker, seconded by Cllr. Jones that insurance premium of £1,521.75 be paid
Resolved      
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	c) Allotment rent 2018
	

	
	Allotment rents were not raised in 2017.  There were still plots available therefore proposed by Cllr. Sansom, seconded by Cllr. Jones that rents remain unchanged at £16 for a half plot and £32 for a full plot in 2018 
Resolved
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20.
	Date of next Council Meeting: 3rd October 2017
	


